
 
 
First Monday of August 2020 – Day of Prayer and Fasting 
 
As we continue our pattern of prayer and fasting on the first Monday of the month, many of your 
brothers and sisters of faith at Intown are joining together today. This month’s prayer guide is 
especially geared toward families and kids but even if that does not fit you exactly, there is much 
to think about for all ages/stages in today’s passage. 
 
Take a moment to consider your desires, right now at this moment.  Be honest!  You might be 
hungry, and want some food, especially if you are fasting today.  Maybe you are bored because 
Dad said we have to read this thing and your desire is to do something more entertaining.  
Maybe you are uneasy about the changes to our world this year, or you saw something 
disturbing in your news feed and you desire life to be the way it used to be. 
 
What if we stretched the timeline out to a year from now or 5 years from now?  How do your 
desires change?  I bet your desires are somewhat bigger than a sandwich!  I bet they are more 
important, even necessary.  Take a few moments to think about these.  You could even write 
them down if it helps. 
 
What if you could have something better than your deepest desire that you could imagine?  
Would you be interested?  Today we are going to look at Proverbs 3.  The whole chapter!  That 
might sound like a lot to read but Proverbs 3 is stuffed with a whole bunch of sayings and advice 
that all together we call wisdom.  And not only that, but this passage is talking about wisdom 
too! In fact in verse 15, it says: “She (wisdom) is more precious than jewels and nothing you can 
desire compares with her.”  Really?  Are we sure?  This text was written 3000 years ago and I 
can imagine some pretty good desires for today.  How is wisdom better than that is what I’d like 
to know. 
 
Well…let’s dig in.  It’s a good idea to read the whole chapter once, just to understand the 
message as a whole.  That can take a little time and Mom or Dad, if you have little ones, maybe 
you could pick out a smaller section.  The other thing about Proverbs, is that you have to read it 
slow.  It is packed with good stuff and you really have to think about what it means in your life to 
understand it well.  So start off with a short prayer to ask God for today’s wisdom and 
understanding as you read Proverbs 3. 
 
Did you make it through? How many times did you stop and read something that caught your 
eye?  Maybe you had a thought like “Wait a second…that really makes sense!”  Don’t look now, 
but that is the Holy Spirit showing you something (He loves to do that) and that means that you 
should pay attention!  We are going to look closely at a couple of parts of this chapter, we don’t 
have enough space to cover everything in detail.  But if you see something that particularly 
stands out, spend time there, think about it more and then pray to God about it. (He loves it 
when you do that!) 
 
Look at verses 5-8.  You might recognize verses 5 and 6 and maybe you have even memorized 
them.  What about 7 and 8?  “Be not wise in your own eyes.”  That seems pretty deep for 7 
words.  It isn’t saying not to be wise but not wise in our own eyes.  That has to do with pride and 
its opposite, humility.   
 



But read verse 8 too.  It seems to mean that not relying on our own wisdom will be refreshing, 
even healing to our body.  Have you ever been overwhelmed by a situation and you didn’t know 
what to do?  If you had to figure it out on your own, would you feel refreshed and healthy?  
Probably not!  It is more likely that you would feel worried: “Did I get it right?”   
 
This might be a good place to stop and pray to God about these things.  Have you felt anxiety 
recently or are you worried about your future?  You can talk to Him about your worries and ask 
for help to believe His promises.  This chapter is full of promises: making your path straight, 
healing, refreshment.  They are not guarantees that things will always turn out the way you 
hope, but are assurances that God loves you and will protect you in whatever comes your way.   
 
 
Take a look at verse 21 through the end of the chapter and count how many times you see the 
phrase “Do not”.  I counted 7.  How many did you find?  Do you find it strange that it is repeated 
so often?  The Bible has a way of using repetition to bring our attention to important themes.  
“Do not fear” is repeated hundreds of times throughout the whole Bible.  Can you guess the 
message behind the “Do nots” in this chapter? 
 
They seem to be telling us how not to treat our neighbors: “Do not plan evil”, “Do not envy” and 
so on.  This seems like good advice.  But why would we want to do these bad things in the first 
place?  What might motivate us to treat others this way?  Take a moment to think about this and 
ask God to help you know your own heart.   
 
Some of these “do nots” seem like they would require boldness and bravery.  Contending 
(fighting) with men, planning evil, telling your neighbor to go away.  But in reality, all these 
actions reveal fear.  Remember our desires from our earlier verses?  What if your heart was 
really set on getting some of those desires and you decided to go get them, no matter what?  
What might that look like in your life?  How would that cause you to treat others?  What fears 
would win in your heart over treating others well?   
 
The last part of this chapter is hard to read if we are honest with ourselves.  Most of the world is 
encouraging us to act in fear.  We can see it in the news, on TV, on our phones and social media.  
There is always someone trying to convince us to act in some certain way and often, it isn’t 
rooted in treating our neighbors well or trusting in God’s wisdom.  Sometimes it is easy for us to 
agree with these messages about our fears and it feels good…for a moment. 
 
But this is a good time to revisit the promises of God in this chapter.  In verse 19 and 20, God 
tells us that he is really wise.  Wise enough to create the earth and everything in it.  In verses 3 
and 4, God gives us a way to find favor with our fellow man and God Himself.  In verses 1 and 2, 
God tells us how to find peace.  
 
Our God loves us and He knows us.  He knows the struggles we have and the fears that result.  
He knows that our first thought is to find the easiest, fastest way out of pain and trouble.  And 
He knows that we need His wisdom to care for ourselves and others.  The great thing is that he 
wants to give it to us!   
 
We can always ask for His love and His wisdom and He always has more than we can desire or 
imagine!  Take some time to talk to Him about the gifts He has for you and thank Him for the 
wisdom of Proverbs 3. 


